George Mason University

Syllabus: PSYC 305‑001, Spring 2001

James F. Sanford

Date
Topic
Assignment

Jan 16‑18
Introduction
M: Ch. 1; A: Ch. I

Jan 23‑30
Experimental design; research methods
M: Ch. 2‑9, 11

Feb I
First exam

Feb 6‑15
Sensory memory; perception, pattern recognition;
A: Ch.2‑3



attention

Feb 20‑22
Short‑term and working memory
A: Ch. 4

Feb 27‑Mar I
Episodic long‑term memory
A: Ch. 5

Mar 6‑8
Spring break!
Enjoy!

Mar 13‑20
Semantic long‑term memory, concepts
A: Ch. 6; Lakoff

Mar 22
Second Exam

Mar 27‑Apr 3
Memory in natural settings
A: Ch. 7

Apr 5‑17
Language; language comprehension
A: Ch. 8‑9

Apr 19‑26
Problem solving; thinking
A: Ch. 12; Ch. 11





(pp. 365‑376)

May 8 (7:30 A.M.!!)
Final exam (donuts will be provided)

Assignment Key:

A: Ashcraft, M. H. (1998). Fundamentals of cognition. New York: Longman.

M: Martin, D. W. (2000). Doing psychology experiments (5"' ed.). Monterey, CA:Brooks/Cole.

Lakoff:
Lakoff, G. (1987). Women, fire, and dangerous things: What categories reveal about the


mind. Chicago: University of Chicago Press (p. xi‑xvii; 5‑11). [On 2‑hour reserve in the Johnson


Center Library.]

PSYC 305 is a course in the experimental psychology of memory and cognition. It covers in some detail basic experimental design, cognitive processing, and how human memory and cognition has been investigated by experimentation and other research methods. The course emphasis is on how an empirical approach (especially a methodological approach based on experimentation) has led to our understanding of memory and cognition. By the end of the course, you should understand how to design experiments, controlling for appropriate variables; run participants; analyze results; and draw appropriate conclusions from empirical studies. You should also understand a great deal about cognitive processing and mental structure.

Texts: In addition to the Ashcraft and Martin texts we will be using in class, you will need to purchase a new copy of the Mel Lab software package you will be using in lab. Used copies are not acceptable because you will be producing your own data on the disks that are included. You should also have access to the Publication Manual of the American Psychological Association (4th edition), although you do not need to purchase a copy.. The Mel lab package will be used in lab, and the Publication Manual tells you all you will ever need to know (and far more!) about writing in the proper style and format. Another useful book on writing is Writing for Psychology by Christopher Thaiss and me. Tile Martin text also includes a brief summary of APA style and format.

Prerequisite: PSYC '305 requires a working knowledge of statistics; therefore, a minimum grade of C in PSYC 300 or equivalent is required before enrolling in this course. For those of you who meet the prerequisite but still feel that "alpha," "beta," and "chi square" are ,still Greek to you, please review your statistics book, especially the chapter(s) on hypothesis testing. We will be discussing statistics within the context of experimental design by the second week of classes. An equivalent course is one that has been approved by the Psychology Department as a substitute on your transcript.

Exams: The first exam will consist primarily of short answer (multiple choice, fill‑in‑the‑blank, etc.) questions and questions that require you to construct figures and tables and interpret the data presented in them. The second and final exams will consist primarily of essay questions taken from study guides distributed at least a week before the respective exam. These study guides will consist of approximately 15‑25 essay questions. A subset of 4‑6 of these questions will make up most of the points on the exams. The remaining exam questions will consist of short answer (e.g., identification) questions covering information you should have learned in studying other questions from the study guide. Exams will be non-cumulative, that is, unless announced ahead of time, questions on the second‑exam study guide will not be asked oil the final exam. However, both second and final exam study guides will include questions covering experimental design and procedure related to topics covered in the respective unit. You must answer the last two exams in blue,books, so please remember to bring one or two to these exams. Also, I grade essay answers blindly, so write only your student ID number, not your name, on each blue book that you use.

Laboratory: You must be concurrently enrolled in a PSYC 305 lab section. Labs are designed to give you hands‑on experience in collecting and interpreting data and writing manuscripts. A lab syllabus will be distributed during the first lab meeting. Please note that, because of the limited number of computers in the laboratory classroom, you must attend the lab section in which you are officially enrolled. Your lab instructor is Randy Holley. He is responsible for all aspects of the laboratory, including assignment of readings and reports and grading of lab quizzes and projects.

Writing Intensive: The lab section of 'PSYC 305 meets all requirements to qualify as a writing‑intensive course.

Participation: From time to time, unannounced in‑class exercises may be given, a short assignment will be due the following class period. These exercises and assignments are designed to promote active learning. Each will be graded on a credit/no credit basis, and no make‑ups will be allowed. Participation grades will also include a subjective component determined by overall class participation. Participation implies attendance, needless to say!

Grades: Grades will be computed as follows: First exam: 15%; Participation: 5%


Second exam: 25%; Lab Average: 35% ; Final exam:20%

You may also earn up to 2% extra credit for participation in research studies (I% per hour of participation). Please note that, because of similarity to your lab exercises, you may not be able to participate a few of the studies listed on the experiment Web site. These studies will be announced in class and identified in the posted description of them. If you choose not to participate but want to earn extra credit, please see me by the date of the second exam, An alternative assignment will be arranged.

One additional point may be earned by attending a professional psychology conference during the spring ten‑n. I particularly recommend the Eastern Psychological Association annual conference to be held on April 19‑22 at the Omni Shoreham Hotel in Washington, D.C. Please provide me with your nametag as proof of attendance.

In case of borderline grades, consistency and direction of change will be taken into account.

Office hours, etc.:

Office hours: 10:30‑11:30, Tuesdays and Thursdays ‑i‑ one additional hour to be determined after my first meeting with my graduate course. Please note that there will be a few occasions when I will not be able to meet the 10:30 Thursday hour due to a department committee meeting. Office telephone: (703) 993‑1351 e‑mail address: iswiford@p‑mu.edu (Note: please do not include "osfl.") For correspondence that does not require real‑time interaction, please use e-mail. Office location: 2046 David King Hall

Service Learning: You may earn I hour of service learning credit by enrolling in PSYC 328 and completing a service learning component associated with literacy, mentoring, etc. Please contact the Center for Service and Leadership by going to the Johnson Center, room 240H, or calling (703) 9932900. To ensure that the service learning is appropriate to the course content of PSYC 305, 1 must approve the site you choose and the type of service learning you will be engaged in. I will also meet with you occasionally during the semester to discuss your progress. No more than 6 hours of credit in PSYC 327, 328, 421, 422, 548, and 549 are available for major credit in psychology.

Honor Code: All provisions of the GMU Honor Code will be followed in the class and laboratory, When taking exams, no books, notes, or student interaction will be allowed. (However, study groups are encouraged prior to exams!) In lab, all work, including reading of references, computation of statistics (where appropriate), and preparation of manuscripts must be your own. You may, of course, seek help pertaining to general laboratory procedures, statistical procedures, APA writing style and format, etc. If you are not familiar with the Honor Code, please review it prior to submitting any written work. Randy Holley and I will answer any questions you may have about it.

